Town of Mineral Springs
Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road
Town Council

Regular Meeting 

November 12, 2009 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, November 12, 2009.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires. 
Absent:
Attorney Bobby Griffin.
Visitors:
Chief Donald Gaddy and Linda Smosky.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of November 12, 2009 to order at 7:32 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilman Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. October 8, 2009 Minutes
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the October 8, 2009 minutes as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. September  2009 Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the September 2009 Tax Collector’s Report as written and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

C. Tax Releases
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the tax releases in the amount of $27.45 and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
D. September 2009 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the September 2009 finance report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
4.
Consideration of a Resolution Supporting the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue’s Effort to Obtain County Sewer Service
· Mayor Becker requested that Chief Donald Gaddy of the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department give the council an update on what the problem is and what we’re hoping for.  Chief Gaddy explained that when they began their building they tried to make sure that they had all of permits needed from the state, federal government, county, and city.  One of those permits was a septic tank permit that would allow them to relocate the septic tank and tie it back into the old nitrification field; this was based on the fact that there are not very many people at the fire department at any given time.  When the fire department got ready for the environmental health people to come out and approve the connection, they dug down to make the connection and found that they really didn’t have a nitrification field, they had a pipe that was installed in 1964, which was not working and there was no way to make it work.  There is not enough land and the land that they have will not perk.  Environmental Health told the fire department that they could go to a pump and haul system, which is a system where they have to have the tanks pumped out periodically.  This will be an ongoing cost to the fire department.  Chief Gaddy stated that he got on the phone and started calling people to find out what they could do if anything.  Chief Gaddy spoke with Union County Commissioner Tracy Kuehler (Ms. Kuehler is the Fire Commissioner) and she spoke with the Public Works Director basically about the idea of connecting into the sewer system, which is something that can’t happen right now.  One of the reasons given was that it is a pay as you go system; if the fire department wants to pay to get connected to the sewer line that is approximately 3,000 feet down, it would cost a lot of money.  The fire department is pursuing any grant avenues they can find.  Chief Gaddy also contacted NC Senator Eddie Goodall and he was sent a couple of things to try to get a grant approved.  

· Councilwoman Critz asked Chief Gaddy if had spoken with Larry Raley or Spiro Kaltsounis.  Chief Gaddy responded that he had not talked with anyone; they found out three weeks ago and it took a week to get over the shock.  Mayor Becker commented that he would have contacted Mr. Raley; however, he thought the town should get the resolution passed and have the fire department first in line and then give Mr. Raley a heads up and see if there is anything else the town can do working together.  Chief Gaddy stated that there is a possibility that with enough people saying the fire department needs this, the county commissioners may say “here’s the money, go do it”, although this is unlikely.  Chief Gaddy further stated that he spoke with Union County Public Works who alluded to the fact that there are some other people in this area that actually need a sewer connection and it might be a good time to do it.  
· Chief Gaddy explained that when Mayor Becker offered to write a resolution to the county commission he was all for it.  Councilwoman Neill suggested that each council member contact every county commissioner and the county manager or possibly go to one of their meetings.  After a brief discussion, there was a consensus of the council to attend the first Union County Commissioners meeting in December.  This date was believed to be December 7, 2009; however, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks will verify that and email the council members.       
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve R-2009-09 and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· The resolution is as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION SUPPORTING ACCESS TO UNION COUNTY 
SEWER SERVICE FOR THE MINERAL SPRINGS VOLUNTEER FIRE 
AND RESCUE DEPARTMENT, INCORPORATED

R-2009-09



WHEREAS, the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Incorporated (“the 
Department”) provides fire suppression and emergency response services to the entire Springs fire 
district, including most of the Town of Mineral Springs; and



WHEREAS, rapid population growth throughout the Springs fire district has necessitated 
expansion by the Department in both personnel and equipment; and



WHEREAS, the Department is nearing completion of a major addition and renovation project at 
Station 15 comprising approximately 16,500 square feet and representing an investment of over 1.3 
million dollars in public funds; and



WHEREAS, the Station 15 project was originally approved by Union County Environmental 
Health for an onsite wastewater treatment system; and



WHEREAS, Union County Environmental Health has withdrawn their approval for the Station 15 
wastewater treatment system; and


WHEREAS, without access to Union County sewer service, the Department will be forced to provide wastewater service to Station 15 via a “pump and haul” arrangement, a solution which will place an unreasonable cost burden upon the Department; and 


WHEREAS, Union County’s Little Twelve Mile Creek sewer interceptor crosses North Carolina Highway 75 approximately 2,000 feet downhill from Station 15; and


WHEREAS, the Department’s Station 15 is an essential public safety service on which thousands of Union County residents and taxpayers depend each and every day;


NOW, THEREFORE, the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs does hereby resolve its total and unequivocal support for the request by the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Service Incorporated for county sewer service; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs requests that Union County provide this service in such a way as not to prevent access to future sewer service to the downtown Mineral Springs area.



ADOPTED this the 12th day of November, 2009. 

S/Frederick Becker III
Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:


S/Vicky A Brooks



Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk

5.
Council on Aging
· Ms. Linda Smosky of Council on Aging did a PowerPoint presentation for the council in order to share information.  In late 2007, a group embarked on a planning commission to take a hard look at the elderly population in Union County.  The core group was the Home and Community Care Block, which was expanded on by inviting other “folks” to work on this project with them.  
· Basic Demographics of Older Adults in Union County are:  the 2008 projection of adults over the age of 60 in Union County was 23,223; 20% of Union County residents are part of the Baby Boom generation, which is the next generation to become older adults; and 24.2% of these older adults are living with a disability which compromises their independence, in both living situations and transportation needs.  Facts and Figures include: the current number of Long Term Care (LTC) beds is 1029; $23,955,916 in Medicaid was spent in Union County for people over 60 in the fiscal year 2007; 9% of adults 60+ years old in Union County live below the poverty line; and 24.3% of adults 75+ years are without a car and require alternate means of transportation.  Refining Aging – Redefining Communities is: by their sheer numbers, the aging of the Baby Boomers is resulting in a new definition of aging; a new attitude towards aging; and a new interest in aging.  The dramatic rise in the numbers of older Americans will impact on every aspect of U.S. communities.  The entire social, physical and fiscal fabric of communities will be affected by the coming age wave.  The vision of Union County will be a healthy caring, and secure community that fosters independence for all older adults.  The mission of Union County will provide a quality of life that assures availability of essential needs that are accessible and affordable to ensure independence for all older adults.  The guiding principles are: aging in place; respect personal choices, maintain dignity, and preserve independence; and safe healthy friendly communities.  The three priority issues are: safe and affordable housing; transportation; and financial planning for long term care.  The methodology is: review of other strategic plans; survey of 624 respondents; research of the issues; and small group planning around each issue.  The statistics of senior housing in Union County is: 83% of those surveyed own their own home; just 21% believe they will have to move from their current home for a multitude of reasons; 20% indicated a smaller home would be the primary reason for moving and 13% expressed concerns about maintaining their homes as the primary reason for moving; 15% expressed concerns about safety as a primary reason for moving; and 45% would be interested in moving to a retirement community if it was affordable.  Recommendations by the Planning Committee were that their goals are to promote adequate housing choices for all.  The strategies for doing this are: presentations to housing options; educate the builders; implement new housing and home improvement programs; and educate seniors about Homestead Exemption and Reverse Mortgage.  The results of transportation for older adults in Union County are: 78% of respondents were aware of the public transportation available in Union County; 78% drive their own vehicle; only 18% of those surveyed rely on public transportation, family or friends.  The primary transportation needs are: 65% for medical appointments; 43% for shopping; 29% for recreational activities; and 10% for education/employment purposes.  Recommendations are for the goal to be to recognize and promote accessible and affordable transportation options to ensure mobility and independence for older adults, those with disabilities and the general public of Union County.  The strategies are: mature driver safety programs; driver self evaluation tools; driver education courses; Transportation Advocacy Group to promote senior-friendly decision-makers; increased pedestrian facilities; better mobility with innovative traffic patterns; coordination with business and land developers; increased transit options; and educate community about use of Union County Transportation.  The results of the survey for financing long term care is: 48% of the respondents do not know how they will pay for Long Term Care (LTC); knowing the LTC may cost up to $6,000/month, 51% of these older adults still believe that Social Security will cover their expense. [the average monthly Social Security check for those in Union County is approximately $813]; 28% believe Medicaid services will be one of their sources for funding LTC; 46% feel savings/investments or a retirement check can be used to supplement their income; and 16% have LTC insurance.  The recommendations are for the goal to be to educate and increase awareness regarding financial long-term care options and their availability.  The strategies are: consumer education through media; use of the government channel to educate about long-term care options; and printed materials about options that can be made available.  The next steps are: communicate the marketing plan; enlist new partners; and implement the strategies.  Ways that the town can help are: include the report on their website; provide funding when the opportunity arises; assure that older adult representatives are members of committees that impact the three issues in the report; and when initiatives are presented always ask, “How will this impact older adults?”     
· Ms. Smosky requested that the town place the report on their website; she will provide Ms. Brooks with an electronic copy. 
6.
Update on the Union County Governance Committee
· Councilwoman Critz updated the council on the Union County Governance Committee.  During the last meeting that Councilwoman Critz attended, the committee voted to take off the table the possibility of breaking the county down in all districts. That means that every individual in Union County will be able to vote for the majority of their commissioner representatives.  Councilwoman Critz asked that the council give her input on what they would like for her to do in the following meetings: does the council want all “at-large” seats or do they want to consider the opportunity for individuals in Union County to vote for the majority of representatives.  Councilwoman Neill suggested that seven county commissioners was good with four being district and three be at-large; this gives a fair representation.  Mayor Becker concurred that four districts wasn’t bad and commented that he would lean toward that as well.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that she would prefer all at-large.  Councilman Countryman believed that when you begin to form districts eventually the representation within those districts never changes and this isn’t the way to represent the citizens in the community.  Councilwoman Critz noted that if you look at the Municipal Handbook you would see that all counties were originally all at-large seat and if you look today the majority is still all at-large.  After discussion, the consensus of the town council was to recommend all at-large commissioner seats.  
7.
Update on the Engage Program
· Councilwoman LaMonica reported on the Centralina Council of Governments (COG) project that was brought up last month and two additional projects that have come up that are being investigated.  There was a follow-up discussion with Laura Mundell, who is the Director of Community and Economic Development for COG, regarding the Engage Program and the 15 hours of expertise and professional technical support [that can be applied for].  The two projects that have been discussed with COG are the sewer issues and the community center.  The project will be chosen when it is determined which one will be the most beneficial and will fit into the 15 hour window.    
· There is a project called the North Carolina Bicycle and Pedestrian Planning Grant, which are grants that provide funding to help establish a vision and then taking that vision and turning it into reality when it comes to taking an urban downtown and making it assessable.   There has already been some communication with COG on the application process; a MUMPO approval is required before the grant can be applied for.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that the town’s Land Use Plan/Vision Plan fits the parameters of the plan documents that have to be approved and contact has been made to find out the name of a representative from MUMPO that the plan would have to be submitted to and approved by.  Mayor Becker pointed out that these are small planning grants, not construction grants.    Councilwoman LaMonica responded that this would be strategic in nature not detailed in nature at this point; it can incorporate tying into greenway systems.  The deadline for applying for this grant is December 4, 2009.  
· Another opportunity is the EDA grants, which are available for bringing jobs and lower-end construction-type employers (light industrial as opposed to heavy manufacturing).  Mineral Springs wouldn’t qualify under that, because the town would have to own the land that is being offered; all of the town’s land is held as conservation land and any potential industrial land is privately owned.   
8.
Community Watch Awareness Meeting Update and Consideration of Purchasing Signs 
· Councilwoman Neill reported that the first Community Crime Watch meeting was held at the town hall on Tuesday, October 27, 2009.  Among those in attendance were Sheriff Eddie Cathey, Lieutenant William Thompson (oversees the Community Crime Watch Program), Deputy Sullivan, Deputy Menaro, Councilwomen Coffey, Councilwoman Critz, Councilwoman Cureton, and Mayor Becker.  In addition, there were approximately 25 to 30 people from the community.   Councilwoman Neill stated that she would have liked to have seen more residents there, but she guessed that just meant they don’t consider that we’re having a big problem in our town and they’re okay with everything.

· Deputy Manero gave a very detailed presentation and Sheriff Cathey presented an overview of the program as well as addressing the crime statistics in our area and the county.  Sheriff Cathey stated that illegal drugs remain the biggest problem in the county.  In 2008, over two million dollars worth of drugs were removed from the streets in Union County.  The rural areas are a storehouse for drugs; the Sheriff’s Office currently has seven people working undercover.  Sheriff Cathey stressed the point that Mineral Springs does remain one of the safest towns in the county despite the increased crime statistics.  Sheriff Cathey talked about the importance of Highway 75 being a transit corridor, which enables the deputies to be more visible.  They’re in our town a lot more often, they’re passing through, they’re working in the area, or they’re stopping at the Petro Express.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she thought it was really good that Sheriff Cathey said people call and say your deputies were at the Petro Express and he responds “good, I want them there, I like to hear that”.  Sheriff Cathey also stressed that if anything happens in the community, don’t call the non-emergency number, call 911 if you see somebody suspicious: a person, a vehicle, or a crime in progress.  The non-emergency numbers go through the 911 center anyway; therefore, you don’t have to worry about calling 911.
· Councilwoman Neill commented that she hoped to work with Town Clerk Vicky Brooks soon in order to establish a website to put information on.  After a brief discussion by the council, there was a consensus that the town’s website should contain a section “Community Watch Awareness Area”, which would have updated crime information and a link to the Union County Sheriff’s Office.      
· Mayor Becker explained that he had spoken to the Sheriff on a related matter on Monday and to a Deputy Osteen on Tuesday.  Deputy Osteen is the Litter and Off-Road Deputy; the off-road patrol involves locations such as sewer/utility rights-of-way.  Deputy Osteen doesn’t patrol up and down all of the time, but he does respond to trespassing and vandalism complaints and was very receptive to assisting with the town’s greenway areas.  Mayor Becker stated that the important thing is, even before anything is on the website or the newsletter goes out, that everybody keep their neighbors informed about what is going on; open the communication a little wider.  Mayor Becker further stated that he received a call on Friday from a resident complaining about vandalism and trash dumping at an undeveloped subdivision.  A neighbor witnessed a strange truck on the property at 2:00 a.m., but did not call 911.  Mayor Becker told the resident that he needed to call Sheriff Cathey or 911 to report the trash dumping and to talk with his neighbors.   Mayor Becker also spoke with Sheriff Cathey to confirm that he had advised the resident correctly and Sheriff Cathey responded that the resident needs to call 911, because they need to know what happened.  Mayor Becker also spoke with Deputy Osteen who appeared to be very interested and commented that he would begin patrolling that area on his way home.  Mayor Becker stated that people are afraid to call 911, but Sheriff Cathey seems to be very proactive about wanting to use those dispatches as information gathering opportunities; he knows where the crimes are taking place and he knows how to allocate his patrol resources.  Mayor Becker commented that he gives Sheriff Cathey a lot of respect for having a 640 square mile county with only 10 deputies on patrol at any given time, to look for ways to make that patrol as effectively as he can.   
· Councilwoman Neill explained that there is a need for the purchasing of neighborhood watch signs and she sees an immediate need for seven large signs with the possibility of adding 3 more in some other areas as she talks to more people.  The smaller signs are the size of a license plate.  Councilwoman Neill requested council approval for the purchase of seven large signs at $30 each and 10 small signs at $10 each with the authorization to provide the additional three more as needed.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if there was a program in place.  Mayor Becker responded that the signs are a proactive indication that the community is watching.  Councilwoman Neill added that the signs will be placed in an area where there is a “leader” communicating with their neighbors.  Councilman Countryman asked if it would be unreasonable for the community with the watch program to purchase their own sign.  Councilwoman Neill responded that it would not be unreasonable, but this is an effort that the town is putting forth being proactive in response to the significant crime that we’ve had.   Mayor Becker added that one thing Deputy Thompson did suggest was that, at some point once we have some neighborhood watch organizations in some neighborhoods, we associate them with our city limits signs.  Mayor Becker asked the council at what point it would be prudent to get some signage out; how do we phase it in?  Councilwoman Coffey responded that if we as individuals want to put up a sign, she didn’t have a problem with that; however, the town should not be spending taxpayers’ dollars to do it until they have a little more ground work.  There has been one meeting (with how many people); we need a few more and they need to be told what we’re doing.  Councilwoman Neill noted that this has just been initiated.  Councilwoman Coffey agreed this is what we’re doing to be proactive; however, she reiterated that she would not like to see taxpayers’ dollars being spent at this point for the signs until “we at least get that out there”.  Councilman Countryman suggested that this should get a bigger spot in the newsletter, the next time it comes out, that says this is what we are doing to benefit the community, we have initiated this program, and you will begin to see some signs in the community.    
· After some additional discussion, there was a consensus of the council to make a statement (six sentences) on the town’s website to let everyone know that the town is laying the groundwork for Community Watch Programs; to establish a second meeting; get the information in the next newsletter; and that Councilwoman Neill will contact everyone who left their names and phone numbers with her to let them know that the town is being proactive in purchasing signs.  Mayor Becker added that the council just needs to be on record with what they’re spending and why they’re spending it.  Councilwoman Neill emphasized that if anyone sees anything they need to call 911.
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to order ten signs for approximately $300 and to authorize Councilwoman Neill to put this on the website and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
9.
Consideration of Donating Funds to the David Lawrence Distinguished Professorship Campaign
· The NC School of Government is in the process of raising funds to create an endowed chair and naming it in order of retiring professor David Lawrence.  Mayor Becker explained he felt this should be on the agenda since it was the “government” that sent the request; however, he leaned toward this not fitting the town’s criteria for funding.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked what Professor Lawrence did for Mineral Springs.  Mayor Becker responded that he is the “guru” of local government and has been for 40 years; he didn’t start out as a “guru”, but he evolved into it.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that the council table this item until next month.  Mayor Becker added that the council could think about it to determine if it’s appropriate for the town to help endow a chair at the School of Government. 
10. 
Other Business
· Councilwoman Critz distributed a picture of her son John and reminded the council that yesterday was Veteran’s Day.  Councilwoman Critz read an excerpt from the book called “In God We Still Trust”; one of the pages was called “I Am an American” with the title of “Honor: He Trusted in the Lord God of Israel”.  On June 2,1995 US Air Force Captain Scott O’Grady was patrolling the United Nations designated no-fly zone over war torn Bosnia when his F-16 fighter was struck by a surface to air missile at 27,000 feet above the earth.  He desperately pulled his ejector lever and was catapulted into the sky 350 miles per hour.  Remarkably he managed to land unscathed in enemy territory.  For six incredible days and nights O’Grady eluded capture by the Bosnian Serbs who relentlessly hunted him.  Utilizing his survival training to the maximum, O’Grady said it was also his faith in God that sustained him.  On his third day on the ground he experienced the love of God in such a level that it took his fear of death away.  On the sixth day in a daring day rescue an elite team of marines moved in with a chopper, dodged enemy fire and pulled the young American hero to safety.  At a national press conference following his triumphant return O’Grady said, “If it wasn’t for my love for God and God’s love for me I wouldn’t be here right now.”  His inspirational and patriotic story is a brilliant testimony to Article 6 of the United States Military Code of Conduct which states, “I will never forget that I am an American fighting for freedom; responsible for my actions, and dedicated to the principles that made my country free.  I will trust in my God and in the United States of America.”  Councilwoman Critz stated that she choose to read this tonight and to give the picture of John, because John was sent to Hawaii as one of 10 officers to train 300 new Marines for Afghanistan.  Additionally, John was chosen to be the lead officer and will train two elite teams, which is a great honor that will put him in the forefront of all danger.  Councilwoman Critz asked that they pray for her son John as they pray for all of the others that serve our country so sacrificially.  Councilman Countryman added that his brother has been a retired Marine for a long time now, but his last tour was Desert Storm.  
11. 
Adjournment
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to adjourn and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 9:41 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, December 10, 2009 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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